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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

September 10, 2008

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT





      Claire Spain-Remy

  Dave Hamry 







  Marc Gaspard 








  Don Meyer
  Arlene Joe                                   

COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT
Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom


Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Mr. Bob Mohrbacher, Vice President for Learning and Student Success 

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Suzy Ames, Vice President for Advancement

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

Ms. Marjo Burdick, WPEA Chief Job Representative

Ms. Samantha Lopez, ASPCFS President

Mr. Chris Scaniffe, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
Marie Harris, Deb Gilchrist, Michael Parks, John Space, Leon Khalsa- 

Maulen, Ashley Schenk, Whitney Burton, Andrew Richards, Blake York, Drew Pierce, Sara Olson, Antoinette Bates, Tasneon Chillous, Sonja Morgan, Cinda Heaede, Brian Kovaevich, Paul Schofield, Morgan Rasmussen, Erin O’Shaughnessy, Ron May, Shylowe Statzer, Debra Wong, Judy DeJardin, Barb Brennan, Svetlana Johnson, Cindy Cannella, Michael Taylor, Walt Sommers, Paul Gamez, Angela Guffy, Derek Zable, Issac Swift, Nichloas Davell. Robert Leavitt, Nathaniel Anderson, Vanessa Silva

CALL TO ORDER
Dr. Spain-Remy called the meeting to order at 2:30 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Dr. Spain-Remy led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
A floor motion was taken to adjust the time of Regular Monthly meetings.
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2008 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

NEW EMPLOYEES

Marjo Burdick, Instructional Support Supervisor





Shylowe Statzer, Administrative Assistant 3, FS Science





Debbie Wong, Program Support Supervisor 2, Vet Technology





Svetlana Johnson, Fiscal Analyst 2, District





Barbara Brennan, Instructional Support Coordinator





Cindy Cannella, Administrative Assistant 3, FS Social Science





Skip Isaacson, Program Assistant, FS Registration/Records





Bob Mohrbacher, Interim Vice President of Learning, Puyallup





Brian Kovaevich, Manager, HEC Puyallup





Antoinette Bates, Program Coordinator Evaluations, FS

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Samantha Lopez)

Ms. Lopez introduced herself as the 2008-2009 student body president at Fort Steilacoom; she also introduced all the new members of leadership team. She stated that team members have been participating in training and development throughout the summer where they have learned how to work together, build trust, and plan events for the coming year.

Ms. Lopez reported that both the student government and activities teams volunteered at the Pierce College Foundation Scholarship Scramble, all funds raised at the event supports student scholarships.

Ms. Lopez stated that the activities board fall calendar promises to be filled with a wide range of educational, entertaining, and recreational opportunities for students.

ASPCP. (Reported by Chris Scaniffe)

Mr. Scaniffe introduced himself and other members of the 2008-2009 student leadership teams. During fall quarter two additional student representatives will be elected to join the student government team.

Mr. Scaniffe reported that members have been undergoing grueling leadership training all summer. They have participated in teambuilding exercises, discussions on how to best serve students, and event planning. During their retreat to Warm Beach they finalized their collective mission statements.

The team has created a fall calendar full of programs and events that will appeal to a diverse array of students, including a Pierce County Executive debate, a political party fair, and a voter registration drive.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman expressed her excitement to see all of the new student leadership teams present at today’s board meeting.

Ms. Norman reported that contract negotiations are complete. The contract will be presented to faculty members during a union meeting on All-District Fall Welcome day. The contract will then be sent to members electronically for their review and a vote will take place at a later date. The contract must be accepted or rejected in its entirety.

Ms. Norman stated the college has fifteen new tenure-track faculty starting fall quarter. Faculty members are needed to participate on tenure and screening committees.

Ms. Norman expressed her thanks to the Board members for their suggestion to have a facilitated meeting with the PCFT leadership and the College Executive Team. The first meeting was held during the summer with both teams and a mediator. It is the hope of both groups to reform their working relationship. She stated that improvements are already evident and that she and PCFT members are very optimistic for the coming year. 

WPEA Representative (Reported by Marjo Burdick)
Ms. Burdick informed the Board that the Job Representative team had a follow-up meeting with Denise Yochum, Tana Hasart and Bill McMeekin. Agenda items included clarification of supervisory training, staff training, how to ensure the Extended Learning sites feel part of the community and morale.  Classified staff members feel the administration has listened to their concerns and have seen improvement in the issues that were brought forth during the first meeting in December of last year.  It was agreed that there are some concerns that still need work, but all sides are willing to continue with dialog to move forward.

Ms. Burdick reported that WPEA offered Job Representative training during the summer.  Pierce College’s team now consists of 31 members, with 3 of these members being located at the Puyallup campus. Pierce College has the largest WPEA Job Representative group in the state.

 Nominees are being solicited for Classified Staff Committees; voting ballots will be sent to members with the hope that the process will be complete by the end of September.  

Ms. Burdick reported that negotiations have been completed for the 2009-2011 Tentative Collective Bargaining Agreement and has been mailed to all members.  Holes in the prior contract have been filled along with new language negotiated; which addresses significant issues that members deal with in the workplace every day.  One addition under FMLA and shared leave is for employees who are a victim of domestic violence or care for a service member returning from the war.  Votes to approve or disapprove the contract are to be mailed back to WPEA by September 24th, then on to the Legislature for approval in October.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor Johnson 2007-2008 Recap/ 2008-2009 plan for the District

Dr. Johnson gave the following 2007-2008 recap (printed in its entirety)
As we celebrated our 40th Anniversary year, we have much to be proud of. We began the year with our accreditation review. We received five commendations and six recommendations. We are well underway in addressing each of the areas requiring improvement. I'm confident we will be ready for our April interim visit. It will be one evaluator who comes for one day to review our progress and make recommendation to the commission. Regarding the commendations, I think most notably we are proud of the recognition for our strong commitment to students and their success.
To that end, facing a second year of budget deficit, primarily the result of low enrollments, the operation of two new child development centers and the Health and Education Center (HEC) at Fort Steilacoom, with the HEC at Puyallup scheduled to open later in the year, and relocation costs of construction, we realigned resources, identified ways to meet enrollment targets and continue to focus on student success.
Educational Programming:
Two of the Commissions recommendations involved the overall assessment of our five core abilities and our general education requirements, as well as, identifying and publishing student outcomes for each of our degrees.
The Instructional Administrators (IA) have involved faculty through divisions and through CLASS (Council for Learning and Student Success) to identify structure and roles for educational leadership and to create a new model for student centered curriculum. It will refine assessment of the five core abilities and general education requirements. The model also looks at the relationships between student services, administrative services and direct instruction. Each of these groups will have a liaison to the Institutional Effectiveness Committee. The goal is to have a process that provides for relevant, high quality educational programs that meet the needs of our community. The model also pays close attention to the issue of shared governance in developing quality programs.
You asked us to continue to focus on the Board's Expected Outcomes Policies and to develop clear benchmarks and goals for each of our outcomes. The Institutional Effectiveness Committee (cross section of administrators, faculty, and staff) has developed a set of benchmarks that will help direct efforts to achieve Expected Outcomes. These measures will be shared with the Board next week at your retreat.
The Program Vitality Process (was the Program Viability Process) has been refined and is part of the process to assure quality educational programming and to be clear about the role of faculty and administration in program vitality. The first Annual Instructional Program Report, which provides a holistic look at key indicators of key strengths and potential challenges of each program, was shared with you at your June meeting.
We continued to expand programs and FTE allocations in high demand areas including nursing, I-BEST (with a new program in Language Interpreter), ABE/ESL, and Construction Management. General transfer continues to grow, particularly at Puyallup.
State enrollments did increase; however, not enough to eliminate our need to use military enrollments to meet our state FTE allocation. To continue to reduce our reliance on military enrollments, we set the 2008-09 budget to achieve 98% of state FTE targets (with a small amount of military FTE) and invest in additional retention initiatives to help us strengthen student success (more reaching goals and staying in school producing more FTE) to achieve our enrollment targets.   A 98% target will allow us to protect our base allocation, but will not allow us to share in general growth FTE. It's possible that the retention efforts could result in reaching our 100% FTE allocation which would allow us to share in growth FTE.
Extended Learning continued to play a major role in Pierce College's success. In addition to their exemplary programs for the military, Horst Marschall and his staff, as well as, individuals in registration, records and the business office spent a great deal of time and effort converting military enrollments to help us meet state FTE. The Center of Excellence for Homeland Security received a federal earmark of $175,000. In Continuing Education in addition to their $50,000 contribution, provided an additional $10,000 this year in additional net revenue. Corrections and DSHS programs continue to be important contract programs that meet the needs of our diverse community populations, as well as, the tremendous growth in ABE/ESL and I-BEST which help students successfully transition into college programs and to meet employment goals.
In the coming year we will continue with the refinement of our comprehensive district-wide educational plan using data from the Institutional Effectiveness Committee and self-study reports.   Review, refine and manage program mix and enrollment targets. Continue to evaluate the overall role of military enrollments in meeting state FTE targets. Identify new program opportunities based on local market and employment data.
Evaluate program delivery modalities and enrollments: on ground, hybrid, and distance learning to determine if meeting the needs of our students, employers, and community.
Evaluate the success of the new model that delineates and clarifies the role of faculty, staff, and administration in program vitality, curriculum and program development, and assessment of outcomes.
Advancement Office:
We reorganized the College Relations Office, Development Office, and Foundation into a single Advancement Office. In late March, Suzy Ames came to us from the SBCTC as our new Vice President and Brian Benedetti was selected as the permanent Director of Marketing and Communications. We have launched our new brand of "Possibilities Realized" and have begun a new comprehensive marketing and recruitment strategy to reach target markets.                                                                            
The Foundation is engaged in board development activities and is beginning both an internal and external annual campaign and is conducting a feasibility study to determine if the community would support a new capital campaign to support the new science and math and arts and allied health buildings.
Student Leadership:
Again we had a stellar group of student leaders. Rebecca Zimmerman and Andrew Monson were great role models and provided outstanding leadership and collaboration at both the campus and district level.
Facilities:
Our facilities saw major changes. We are overseeing $96 million in capital projects. As you weaved your way through Fort Steilacoom, you can see we are well underway in making significant changes to the Cascade Building. Denise and her team need to be commended for the work they have done to make changes in room assignments, being creative identifying ways to deliver instruction differently, adding many hybrid classes, and dealing with the daily disruption of the construction. If you look out the window, you will see two new portables. I didn't think I would ever say I'm happy to see portables given that it took nearly 35 years to get rid of the last ones, they will give us some relief for classroom space during the construction. The construction challenges were exasperated by the discovery of mold in the exterior of the building. We did successfully receive $3 million to begin the mold abatement process. We have more to do this coming legislative session to get additional funding to continue the process. If you look out the window you can see the beginnings of the Science and Math Rainier building going up. This 70,000 sq ft building will change the way we teach science and math.
The HEC center has made a significant difference to campus life and the ability to offer a new program in Fitness Diagnostic Technician that will begin this fall. We were successful in getting some additional M & O Funding for the educational space. The new home court of the Raiders has become the envy of many other teams in the NWACC. Our Foundation with the support of Athletic Director Duncan Stevenson and Grant writer Bryan Powell we received our first, of many we hope, $2000 athletic scholarship from Sterling Bank.
At Puyallup the HEC opened this summer and already it has had an impact of heath and fitness opportunities there. Like last year with the HEC at Fort Steilacoom we will attempt to get additional M &O funding this legislative session for the educational space at Puyallup. The Arts and Allied Health building has broken ground and will be not only a new opportunity to expand course offerings in the art, music, and theatre, but will serve as a small performing center for the Puyallup community. Tana and her team have been working hard to explore partnerships and to prepare for these learning opportunities at Puyallup.
At both campuses, we completed our first year of operation of the Child Development Centers. Again we thank the Foundation for their fundraising support. These centers are helping our students deal with the challenges of finding high quality, affordable child care while they complete their own studies.
I want to acknowledge Jim Taylor and his incredible team for the work they do everyday to manage both the daily facilities challenges, as well as, the enormous demands of the large construction projects. It's no wonder he and the facilities team was commended by the NW Commission during their accreditation visit.
In addition to the already mentioned items on this year's agenda, a great deal of time will be spent in community and legislative activities. This legislative session is predicted to be a difficult one with the state facing a $2.7 billion deficit, with speculation that it could go as high as $3.5 billion before January. We will be managing our operations with an eye on a possible mid-year budget cut. Already we have been asked by the SBCTC in response to the governor's request for a hiring freeze, (although not directed at higher education, the governor wants us to be prudent) to look at saving 1% of our budget at this time. That's approximately $240,000. We are already looking at ways to engage the college community in saving measures.
Whereas, a great deal of work was done at Cabinet, in forums, and at the all district day this past year, we have not settled on a common understanding of shared governance. A major goal of this year is clarify roles and responsibilities of the various employee groups and to have clear lines of authority and a clear understanding of decision making processes and responsibility.
We know that mistakes have been made in the past, and we are hopeful that with facilitated conversations and open and inclusive processes we will develop an honest and trustworthy climate and culture.
Board Action 2008-23 Chancellor Contract Extension

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to extend the Chancellor’s Contract through June 30, 2011.




MOTION PASSED

The Board of Trustees of Pierce College District eleven having conducted an evaluation of the Chancellor’s performance and hereby approves a one-year extension of the contract for Dr. Michele L. Johnson. The appointment as District Chancellor shall run from July 1, 2008, through and including, June 30, 2011 subject to additional extension as provided in the terms and agreements of the Chancellor contract.

As authorized by the legislature and consistent with the 2.0% increase received by other administrative exempt employees of Pierce College, the Chancellor’s salary will be increased effective September 1, 2008 from one hundred eighty two thousand, nine hundred three dollars ($182,953) to one hundred eighty six thousand, six hundred twelve thousand and six cents ($186,612.06). 

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Assessing Fees and Services

RESCIND Board Action 2008-21 Additional Fees 

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to rescind the action item.

MOTION PASSED

Whereas an incorrect fee schedule was submitted with Board Action Exhibit Number 2008-21, the Board of Trustees hereby rescinds the action.

Board Action 2008-24 2008-2009 Child Development and Health Education Center Fees

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the proposed fees as outlined.

MOTION PASSED

The Board of Trustees approves the Child Development Center fees proposed effective for winter quarter 2008. The board wishes to honor the Governor’s wellness initiative and the needs of state employees located in proximity to the colleges and hereby approves the addition of a Health Education Center fee for non-college state employees at a rate of $75 per quarter, effective for the fall quarter, 2008. Participates will also pay the $15 consumables fee charged to all users of the centers.  All other Board approved fees and waivers remain in effect as previously authorized.

Board Action 2008-25 Fees for Running Start Students

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Hamry seconded the motion to adopt the proposed fees as outlined.

MOTION PASSED

The college has been advised it may no longer charge the student-voted comprehensive fee to Running Start students. Where-as the comprehensive fee covers the costs of student parking, cap, gown, and other graduation ceremony costs, mailing and conferral of diplomas, materials for student kiosks and student I.D. cards, and transcripts. The board approves the creation of the proposed fee schedule for Running Start students, effective for the fall quarter, 2008.  All other Board approved fees and waivers remain in effect as previously authorized.

Faculty Leave of Absence without Pay

Board Action 2008-26 Leave of Absence without pay for Jon Kerr

Mr. Hamry moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve leave without pay for Jon Kerr.

MOTION PASSED

The Board approved a leave of absence without pay for the 2008-2009 Academic year for Mr. Jon Kerr for the purpose of pursing professional opportunities.

In answer to a question from Mr. Meyer, Mr. McMeekin stated that the college has historically provided this opportunity to other tenured faculty members when requested. It doesn’t affect the quality of education or prevent sections from being offered to students. The college does plan to review this process and develop a procedure for reviewing these requests when presented to administration.

Enrollment Report

Ms. Yochum reported that the college’s summer enrollment is up by 237 FTEs and that Fall 2008 enrollment is up by 417 FTEs. At this time there is no need for Military FTE buy back.

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Dr. Spain-Remy reported that Board members would gather at Lakewold gardens for a retreat, the agenda would cover institutional effectiveness, tenure, and policy governance. The Board has invited members of PCFT to participate in the tenure discussion.

Ms. Joe has reviewed the proposed Students Rights and Responsibilities/ Code of Conduct policy and provided feedback to staff working on the policy.

Mr. Hamry reported that the Pierce College Foundation has had a clear audit with no findings.

Board Action

Board Action 2008-27 Election of Officers

Mr. Hamry moved and Ms. Joe seconded the motion to elect the 2008-2009 officers.

MOTION PASSED

The board hereby elects Mr. Marc Gaspard as Chairman and Mr. Donald Meyer as Vice Chairman to serve for the 2008-2009-college year.

Floor Action 2008-28 Change of 2008 Meeting Schedule

Mr. Hamry moved and Ms. Joe seconded the motion to change the 2008 Board of Trustees Regular Meeting Schedule.

MOTION PASSED

Due to scheduling conflicts members of the Board of Trustees requested a time change to the remaining 2008 Regular Meeting Schedule. Starting with the October meeting the study session will begin at 12:30 p.m. and the Regular Board of Trustees Meeting will begin at 1:30 p.m. The Board secretary will file the change with the Washington Code Revisers Office and will send out notices to all newspapers and college web sites alerting them to the change. 

Activities Calendar

September 18

Board of Trustees Retreat
Lakewold Gardens


September 22

All District Fall Welcome
Fort Steilacoom
Marc Gaspard will attend

October 2

TACTC Fall Conference
Renton, WA

Claire, Don, Arlene 

October 8

Grand Opening of the HEC
Puyallup

Marc Gaspard will attend

PUBLIC COMMENT
None

EXECUTIVE SESSION
None

NEXT REGULAR

October 8, 2008 Pierce College Puyallup
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:50pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Claire Spain-Remy, Chair
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